
CAO 2017-057 

To: Miriam Soler Ramos, City Attorney  
From: Stephanie Throckmorton, Assistant City Attorney for the City of Coral Gables 

RE: Legal Opinion Regarding Renumbering of Code Provisions Following Adoption of 
Ordinance 2017-41 

Date: December 6, 201 7 

On November 14, 2017 the City Commission of the City of Coral Gables adopted Ordinance 
2017-41, which adopted and enacted a new Code for the City of Coral Gables. Due to 
amendments, additions, and corrections of scrivener's errors in the Code many Code provisions 
were renumbered in the newly adopted and enacted Code. 

All citations to previous code section numbers should be treated as relating to the existing code 
provision regardless of whether a new code section number has assigned. This principle is 
applicable to City Attorney Opinions, cease and desist letters, contract provisions, legal 
memoranda, resolutions, ordinances, interlocal agreements, memoranda of understanding, 
competitive solicitations, and any other similar legal document. 

Specifically, the Code Enforcement Division of Development Services has issued numerous 
citations prior to the re-adoption of the City Code. All citations issued under the previous code 
sections remain valid and enforceable with the underlying violation treated in the same fashion, 
regardless of the change in code provision numbering. So long as the underlying violation and 
code provision remains in the newly adopted Code, Code Enforcement proceedings may 
continue to refer to previous Code sections without losing their validity. 
This opinion is issued pursuant to section 2-252(e)(8) and (9) of the City Code. 



 

 

 

 
                     

                     
                    
                  
             
 

              
                      
                

 
 

From: Ramos, Miriam 
To: Paulk, Enga 
Cc: Suarez, Cristina 
Subject: CAO Opinion 
Date: Wednesday, December 06, 2017 3:32:40 PM 
Attachments: image001.png 

Opinion Regarding Code Provision Renumbering.docx 

Enga, please format and publish attached opinion. 

Thanks, 

Miriam Soler Ramos, Esq., B.C.S. 
City Attorney 
Board Certified by the Florida Bar in 
City, County and Local Government Law 
City of Coral Gables 
405 Biltmore Way, 3rd Floor 
Coral Gables, FL 33134 
(305) 460-5218
(305) 460-5084 direct dial

Public Records: This e-mail is from the City of Coral Gables – City Attorney’s Office and is intended solely for the use 
of the individual(s) to whom it is addressed. If you believe you received this email in error, please notify the sender 
immediately, delete the e-mail from your computer and do not copy or disclose it to anyone else. The State of 
Florida has a broad public records law. Most written communiciations to or from State and Local Officials regarding 
State or Local businesses are public record available to the public upon request. 

Confidentiality: The information contained in this transmission may be legally privileged and confidential, intended 
only for the use of the individual or entity named above. If the reader of this message is not the intended recipient, 
you are hereby notified that any dissemination, distribution, or copying of this communication is strictly prohibited. 
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